The Deafness Council Western Australia Inc welcomes the temporary exemption application from ASTRA relating to captioning of pay television.

The Deafness Council was consulted by ASTRA and is pleased that several suggestions have been included in the application from ASTRA.

The application makes some valid comparisons between free to air TV and pay TV. There are some additional relevant comparisons. Free to air TV in Australia captions much original material, whereas pay TV would not need to caption much material in Australia to meet its proposed roll out plan. Also a much higher proportion of pay TV is repeated broadcasting of the same program than is the case for free to air TV.

The Deafness Council has considered the temporary exemption application and supports the first three years of the roll out plan. We consider however that the rate of increase in captioning should be increased from 5% to 10% in each of the fourth and fifth years of the roll out plan.

The objective of the Deafness Council is full captioning and we expect this to be achieved in subsequent plans. The application from ASTRA analyses captioning levels of pay TV and operating environments in various countries. In the USA the majority of programs are captioned and many programs in the UK are captioned. The application states 'Although caption files exist for much programing shown on subscription television, costs are still involved in obtaining those files for broadcast'. The application provides some information in regard to this, but there is no analysis to show whether costs can be reduced by future contract negotiations with suppliers of programs and whether improvements to technology for conversion of caption files may be possible in future and reduce costs. The Deafness Council considers that ASTRA has not shown that it would be an unjustifiable hardship to acquire and convert caption files for all programs for which files already exist.

If a rate of increase of 10% in the fourth and fifth years can not be agreed at this time, the Deafness Council would support a temporary exemption for the first three years of the roll out plan. This would allow the roll out plan proposed by ASTRA to commence now and allow information to be collected, analysed and provided by ASTRA about actual costs in the first several years of the roll out plan and future trends in costs. Such information would provide a sound basis for a plan for future years.
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